Designing Mobile Learning to Support Public Food
Literacy: Constructivist Pedagogies and ICT Ecologies
Jessica K. Frawley

Jim Underwood

University of Technology,
Sydney (UTS)
15 Broadway, Ultimo, NSW
2007, Australia
Jessica.Frawley@uts.edu.au

University of Technology,
Sydney (UTS)
15 Broadway, Ultimo, NSW
2007, Australia
Jim.Underwood@uts.edu.au

ABSTRACT

Food is an essential physiological, cultural and social component of human life. How food is
produced and consumed has dietary, cultural, environmental, ethical and societal consequences.
Despite the central role that food plays within individual lives, public understanding of food and the
wider agro-food system varies; much of this existing knowledge is acquired informally in kitchens,
homes and gardens. Educational and community initiatives, such as learning gardens and food
literacy programs, have arisen in response to the perceived issues associated with an industrialized
and distanced mainstream food system. Though face-to-face and community learning are important
for addressing food literacy, such schemes have their limitations. With mobile learning increasingly
identified as a means of facilitating dialogic, situated and distanced learning in informal settings,
there is an opportunity for mobile learning to support public food literacy and extend existing
understandings to a wider learner population. This paper describes the educational design of the Red
Hen Recipes Food Literacy Project. This paper presents a brief overview of the literature and how
the Red Hen Recipes project is designed to support mobile and place-based learning. This research
posits the way in which mobile learning can be designed and extended to address a public
educational need with a more diverse community learner population.
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INTRODUCTION

Urbanization, population growth, lifestyle changes (Anderson 2000) and the wider industrialization
of the mainstream food system (Blay-Palmer 2008) have combined to create a knowledge gap
between those people who produce food and those who consume food. Though food production is
frequently perceived to be a rural issue and agriculture a specialized rural activity (Pothukuchi &
Kaufman 1999), public food scares can undermine public trust in a system that is largely obscured
from view (Anderson 2000) and in the institutions that insure such a system is safe . As concerns
about the food safety, food security, and the ethical and environmental sustainability of particular
agricultural practices converge, alternative approaches arise to address these needs. Alternative Food
Networks (AFN) that include farmers markets, community gardens and other alternative food
provision systems can be interpreted as networks and approaches that deliberately counter or address
issues perceived with the mainstream food system. In addition to AFNs, there are also educational
initiatives and programs. Within Australia the Stephanie Alexander Kitchen Garden Program gets
primary school students engaged in growing food in a learning garden and cooking this in the kitchen
(Block et al. 2012; Stephanie Alexander Kitchen Garden Foundation n.d.). Though there has been
some uptake of this situated learning within formal education, much of our understandings about
10

food is acquired within informal and community learning spaces. Such learning may occur as part of
a community initiative such as those run by coordinated groups like the Slow Food Movement
(Petrini 2001; Slow Food Australia n.d.) and Youth Food Movement (Youth Food Movement n.d.).
Community and urban gardens may also provide spaces for community-based informal learning.
However, outside of the fixed places and organized schemes, individual understandings about food
remain the result of an ongoing informal, situated and lifelong process that begins with learning to
eat, to cook and to acquire food in different places. Formal education, as it stands, is insufficient in
addressing such a diverse learner population.
Food Literacy

Whilst the agro-food literature often acknowledges the importance of learning its focus is typically
on the systems, processes and human experiences associated with alternative food networks. This
research is rarely explored from an educational or pedagogic perspective. However, recently the
emergence of the term ‘food literacy’ has heralded a more concrete acknowledgement of public
learning needs and the educational focus of community food projects. Food literacy can be broadly
defined as the understandings, knowledge and skills relating to an individual’s food interactions.
However, this emergent term has been defined and applied in varying ways. Some definitions
emphasize nutritional and dietary goals (Vidgen & Gallegos 2011, 2012) whilst others extend this
literacy notion to the ‘impact of your food choices on your health, the environment, and our
community’ (Food Literacy Center n.d., para 6). In this paper we adopt the broader definition that is
inclusive of environmental and community concerns. Food literacy has become the explicit target
and focus for many schemes in both Europe (e.g. BEST Institut für berufsbezogene Weiterbildung
und Personaltraining 2006), the USA (e.g. Food Literacy Center n.d.; Harvard Food Literacy Project
2013; The Food Literacy Project 2010) and Australia (Cullerton, Vidgen & Gallegos 2012). Though
terminology such as food literacy enables more explicit and direct articulation of this learning need,
the vast body of knowledge and personal experiences relating to food remain informally acquired
and outside of the perimeters of such projects and initiatives.
The Affordances of Mobile Learning

Mobile learning (m-Learning) has been described as the processes of coming to know conversations
across multiple contexts among people and personal interactive technologies (Kukulska-Hulme
2007; Sharples, Taylor & Vavoula 2007). With calls for greater dialogue between various parties
across the food system (Anderson 2000), m-Learning may offer one way in which to facilitate new
learning conversations with diverse populations. Especially within the context of public food
education, new technologies and cultures of use may better support learning that is situated outside
of formal learning institutions: ‘new technologies, such as the mobile/cell phone, and their
widespread availability and use, affect cultural practices and enable new contexts for learning’
(Pachler et al. 2010, p. 13). With the rise in ownership of mobile devices, learning is no longer
delimited by a physical location (Kukulska-Hulme 2005). Unsurprisingly, m-Learning has been
heavily linked to informal learning that occurs outside of the educational institution (e.g. KukulskaHulme 2005; Laurillard 2010; Pachler 2010; Pachler et al. 2010; Traxler 2007). Despite this, the
majority of empirical studies are conducted with learners already enrolled in primary, secondary or
tertiary education. There have been calls from leaders in the field for m-Learning to explore more
diverse learner populations such as work-based, community-based, distance and life-long learners
(Kukulska-Hulme 2013). Some early mobile public awareness and education initiatives in the
developing world have demonstrated both the power and feasibility of m-Learning to be applied to
other contexts and learner groups (Traxler & Dearden 2005, p. 1; United Nations Education Program
2011). For m-Learning public food literacy offers a unique context and challenge in addressing the
needs of a diverse learner group whose understandings and experience of food cannot be separated
from personal factors such as age, taste, dietary needs, culture, and socio-economic background. For
public food literacy, m-Learning may extend understandings to populations not usually targeted by
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existing programs. In exploring the nexus between public food literacy and m-Learning, both fields
stand to benefit.
RESEARCH GAPS AND OPPORTUNITIES

Given the largely informal, situated and lifelong process through which people come to
understandings about food, formal educational initiatives, by themselves, remain insufficient. With
its affordance for situated and field-based learning, m-Learning provides an opportunity for
addressing public food literacy and extending m-Learning research to a wider and more diverse
learner population.
PROJECT DESIGN: RED HEN RECIPES

As part of an exploratory research project into the affordances of mobile learning for food literacy,
this paper describes the socio-technical and pedagogic design of the ‘Red Hen Recipes’ (RHR)
mobile and blended learning project (Figure 1).

Figure 1. The Red Hen Recipes Project

Learning Activities

Members of the Red Hen Recipes community engage in a range of learning activities (Figure 1.).
Firstly, learners create their multimodal and augmented “Red Hen Recipe” by tracing a raw
ingredient from farms, gardens, and markets through to a recipe in the kitchen and information on
eating this food. The Red Hen Recipe website (www.redhenrecipes.com) supports users in creating
and sharing their recipes with photos, video, text and GPS data created by the learner using different
devices within a range of mobile contexts and environments. Community members can browse the
12
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site and explore other members’ recipes, and further dialogue is facilitated through the sharing of this
content through social networking platforms such as Pinterest, Facebook, Twitter and Disqus.
Socio-Technical Design and ICT Ecology

Though learners may create and gather content in a range of mobile contexts, their learning is
supported by a wider personal ICT ecology that may include laptops, tablets, digital cameras and
other devices (Brady & Dyson 2010). In the case of user-generated content, learner’s mobile practice
and learning have been found to be deeply entwined and supported by other, non-mobile ICTs
(Frawley & Dyson 2014). This concept of mobile learning is supported by the Red Hen Recipes
cross-browser (e.g. Internet Explorer, Chrome, Safari) and cross-platform (e.g. OSX, iOS, Android,
Windows) design.
Pedagogic Design

The project is designed to support dialogic learning interactions. This approach aligns with the way
learning has come to be both conceptualized and practiced throughout the C20th and C21st. In
opposition to previously dominant positivist and post-positivist philosophies of education that
assume an objective knowledge available to be transferred, pragmatic (e.g. Dewey 1966) and
constructivist (e.g. Vygotsky 1986) theories of learning offer a way of thinking about learning that
reframes the role of the learner. Meaning is something garnered through a more interpretive,
individualistic interaction between the learner and the world around them (Dewey 1966). In adopting
an interpretive and constructivist approach the Red Hen Recipes project acknowledges the subjective
and pre-existing understandings that all people bring to a food literacy project such as this one. In
addition to changes in theoretical understandings of learning, there have also been changes to our
socio-technical landscape. User-generated content (UGC) platforms, such as YouTube and
Facebook, give rise to a participatory culture (Jenkins et al. 2009) in which lay people can create and
publish their own content. Indeed within a socio-technical landscape that fosters dialogue and
interactivity, over monologue, there is the opportunity for technology and our understandings of
learning to combine to facilitate meaningful conversations around food that offer more than just
didactic content distribution.
CONTRIBUTIONS AND CONCLUSIONS

The design of the Red Hen Recipes project is structured in a way to use mobile technologies in
conjunction with the wider ICT ecology to support situated and informal learning interactions within
a wide range of contexts. In this project individual learning that takes place in gardens, farms,
kitchens and dinner tables can be shared with a wider audience. Participating in this community,
either as a creator or a user of these online recipes, may extend dialogic and exploratory learning
interactions to individuals not already included in formal food literacy or learning garden initiatives.
Furthermore, by extending the reach of this discussion, m-Learning may allow for greater inclusivity
of different voices and perspectives.
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